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Tuesday - September 7, 1999 - 3:00 p.m.

Worksession

Present: Mayor Leni Sitnick, Presiding; Vice-Mayor Edward C. Hay Jr.; Councilman M. Charles Cloninger;
Councilman Earl Cobb; Councilwoman Barbara Field; Councilman Thomas G. Sellers; and Councilman O.T.
Tomes; City Attorney Robert W. Oast Jr.; City Manager James L. Westbrook Jr.; and City Clerk Magdalen
Burleson

Absent: None

CONSENT:

Budget Amendment regarding the Jim Crum Memorial

Summary: The consideration of a budget amendment, in the amount of $2,152, to set up a memorial for Jim
Crum, former City Print Shop Manager.

Jim Crum, former City Print Shop Manager, recently passed away after an extended illness. A number of City
employees who knew and worked with Jim expressed an interest in setting up a memorial to Jim as an
expression of appreciation for a special person. Since Jim was an avid skier and supporter of youth activities,
the idea of establishing an annual scholarship to assist a deserving youth to participate in the City’s learn to
ski program was suggested as a fitting memorial to Jim. City employees have contributed a total of $1,076 to
the City for the memorial and Jim’s family have agreed to match the employee contributions bringing the total
to $2,152. This action will set up an ongoing appropriation for the use of this amount as a memorial to Jim.

City staff recommends that a budget amendment for the Jim Crum Memorial be approved.

Brevard Road Annexation Area - Phase II, Contract A, Sewer System Improvements Contract

Summary: The consideration of adopting a resolution awarding the contract for Brevard Road Annexation
Area - Phase II - Contract "A" Sewer System Improvements to the lowest responsible bidder, Wolfpen
Corporation, in the amount of $249,681.00.

This project is part of the proposed Brevard Road Annexation Area Sanitary Sewer System Improvements
and consists of the installation of approximately 3,600 linear feet of eight inch (8") diameter sanitary sewer
line and related appurtenances.

The Engineering Department received and publicly opened three (3) bids on Friday, July 30, 1999, at 2:00
p.m. After a thorough review of the bid documents by the Engineering Department and the Office of Minority
Affairs, Wolfpen Corporation was found to be the lowest responsible bidder with a total bid of $249,681.00.
The Engineer’s estimate for this project was $312,555.00.

Wolfpen Corporation has performed several projects of this nature in the past without any major problems.

The construction time for this project is identified as 120 calendar days in the contract documents. The
Contractor will be required to pay the sum of $250.00 as liquidated damages -2-

for each and every calendar day that he/she shall be in default after the time stipulated in the contract.

Staff recommends that City Council adopt the resolution awarding the bid for Brevard Road Annexation Area
- Phase II- Contract "A" Sewer System Improvements to Wolfpen Corporation, the responsible low bidder,
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and authorize the City Manager to execute all necessary agreements and contracts.

Provisions for Malt Beverages and/or Unfortified Wine at the 1999 Greek Festival

Summary: The consideration of a resolution to allow alcohol at the Asheville Greek Festival on October 1-3,
1999, at the time and location shown on the resolution.

The Asheville Greek Festival is a unique celebration of Greek heritage and traditions at City County Plaza on
October 1-3, 1999. Local entertainment, food, and vendor displays will be available daily.

N.C. Gen. Stat. sec. 18B-300(c) authorizes the City by ordinance to regulate or prohibit the consumption
and/or possession of open containers of malt beverages and unfortified wine on public streets, and on
property owned, occupied or controlled by the City. The City Council of the City of Asheville has adopted an
ordinance pursuant to that statutory authority. That ordinance, Section 11-11 in the Code of Ordinances,
provides that the City Council may adopt a resolution making other provisions at a special event or
community festival.

The Parks and Recreation Department recommends that City Council adopt the resolution allowing the
possession and consumption of malt beverages and/or unfortified wine at the Asheville Greek Festival to
include the areas as described in the resolution.

Revisions of the Regional Water Authority for Asheville, Buncombe and Henderson County By-Laws

Summary: The consideration of a motion revising the Regional Water Authority’s By-Laws to reflect the
conditions of the Restated and Amended Supplemental Water Agreement dated August 13, 1996.

Most of the changes reflect the requirements of the amended water agreement, and to update other
references which have been revised over time, such as change in position title of the Director’s position from
Director of Water and Sewer to Director of Water Resources. The existing By-Laws were last adopted before
the Water Agreement was updated in 1996. The restated Water Agreement in 1996 made a number of
changes to the organization of the Authority, including the number of members of the Authority and the
inclusion of representation by Henderson County.

One additional change was included in the By-Laws as approved by the Water Authority on August 17, 1999.
On the second page, Section V, line 4, the word "appropriate" was substituted for "good" in front of cause to
allow each appointing board to the Water Authority (the City Council, Buncombe County Commission, or
Henderson County Commission) to decide by two-thirds vote what is appropriate for removing one of its
appointments to the Water Authority before the appointee’s three year term ended. Mr. Bill Moyer, a member
of the Water Authority and Henderson County Commissioner, expressed the desire of the Henderson
Commissioners to remove an appointment from its own board if that individual left the Board of
Commissioners before the term on the Water Authority expired.

-3-

The Water Agreement requires the Water Authority, the City Council, and the Buncombe County
Commissioners to consider changes to the Water Authority By-Laws, with the amended By-Laws considered
adopted upon the approval of two of the three boards.

The Regional Water Authority recommends approval of the changes to the By-Laws.

Mayor Sitnick wanted to make sure that City Council receives semi-annual reports from the Water Authority.

Bid Award for Bee Tree Creek Crossing
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Summary: The consideration of a resolution adopting the recommendation of the Regional Water Authority to
award a contract to Cooper Construction Company for the Bee Tree Creek Crossing Project.

The City Engineer's Office received bids on June 29, 1999, for the Bee Tree Creek Crossing waterline
improvement project. This was the second scheduled bid opening as there were not three (3) bids at the first
bid opening. This project involves the relocation of a 24-inch waterline, in three (3) separate locations along
Bee Tree Creek. These relocations are necessary to insure the continued uninterrupted service of this major
waterline.

Two (2) bids were received at the June 29th opening with Buckeye Construction Company submitting the low
bid of $ 349,220. Following is a summary of the bids received:

Buckeye Construction Co., Canton, N.C. $349,220

Cooper Construction Co., Hendersonville, N.C. $366,025

The engineer’s estimate for this project is $340,000

The Office of Minority Affairs has reviewed these bids and has determined that the low bidder, Buckeye
Construction Company, did not fully comply with the requirements for documentation of the Minority Business
Plan. The second low bidder, Cooper Construction Company, did comply with the requirements of the
Minority Business Plan but their bid is over budget.

The Regional Water Authority voted on August 17, 1999, to reject the bid of Buckeye Construction Company
and award the contract to Cooper Construction Company.

Since August 17, 1999, staff has met with Cooper Construction Company as part of a "value engineering"
review to negotiate reduction in the contract price. The results of these efforts will be prepared as Change
Order No. 1 and executed at the time of execution of the construction contract.

The Regional Water Authority recommends to reject the low bid from Buckeye Construction Company for
non-compliance with the Minority Business Plan, and a contract be awarded to Cooper Construction
Company.

Councilman Tomes was pleased to see that there is a commitment by the City of Asheville to be intentional
when dealing with the Minority Business Plan.

-4-

Incident Based Crime Reporting System Grant Award

Summary: The consideration of a resolution to authorize the City Manager to accept a grant award from the
North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety, Division of Governor’s Crime Commission.

The Governor’s Crime Commission has awarded the City a grant in the amount of $19,950. A local matching
contribution of $6,650 is required. Total project cost is $26,600. The intent of the project is to implement an
automated crime reporting system for the Police Department which will interface with the existing criminal
justice information system and the Department’s mobile computer network infrastructure. The switch from a
manual process to an automated process will result in greater efficiency and accuracy in the department’s
crime reporting program.

The source for the local match is 110-0000-233-01-02, controlled substance excise tax revenues.
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City staff recommends City Council adopt a (1) resolution authorizing the City Manager to accept the grant
award and (2) Budget Ordinance Amendment to appropriate funds to the Police Department budget in
support to the above referenced grant.

Agreement with Carolina Power & Light Company for Replacement of Ballfield Lights

Summary: The consideration of an agreement with Carolina Power & Light Company for the replacement of
ballfield lights at Murphy-Oakley Park and Weaver Park.

Over the past several years, the ballfield lights at both Murphy-Oakley and Weaver Parks have continued to
deteriorate. This has caused not only increased maintenance costs but has also resulted in safety concerns
for participants. The Parks and Recreation Department has been working with Carolina Power & Light
Company (CP&L) on an innovative approach to replacing the ballfield lights without an upfront capital
expense. Traditionally, it has cost approximately $75,000 to replace lights at one field. By working with CP&L,
we are able to enter into a lease purchase agreement which would allow for monthly payments to CP&L to
cover not only the cost of the lights but also maintenance. The monthly fee for Weaver Park would be $587
and the monthly fee for Oakley would be $1,132. The Parks and Recreation Department currently has funds
allocated for this expenditure. As stated before, CP&L will maintain the lights over the ten-year lease
agreement. This would include replacing any lights, relining the lights, and any other electrical work at the
beginning of spring and fall seasons. In addition, after five years, CP&L will completely rewire and relight
both ballfields. This total price is turnkey and includes use of concrete poles, which would replace the current
poles at both fields. The Department has been spending approximately $12,000 per year in maintenance
costs associated with the outdated lights and feels that this equipment rental and maintenance agreement
with CP&L would be extremely advantageous to the City.

The Parks and Recreation Department requests City Council approval for the City Manager to enter into an
equipment rental and maintenance agreement with Carolina Power & Light for the replacement of the
ballfield lights at Murphy-Oakley Park and Weaver Park.

Councilman Cloninger said that his firm does work for Carolina Power & Light Company and wondered if he
had a conflict of interest. City Attorney Oast said that he did not feel that Councilman Cloninger had a conflict
of interest.

-5-

Renewal of Agreement with State for Regional Response Team for Major Hazardous Materials
Emergencies in Western North Carolina

Summary: The consideration of a resolution authorizing the Mayor to enter into a new agreement with the
North Carolina Department of Crime Control/Public Safety’s Emergency Management Division to provide
hazardous materials emergency response in Western North Carolina through June of 2001.

In 1994, the North Carolina Assembly established funding for a "regional response" approach to hazardous
materials emergencies. This approach involved selection of the state’s top six local fire department
hazardous materials response teams to respond to multi-county areas in case of emergency using vehicles
and equipment furnished by the state. The Asheville Fire Department’s Hazardous Materials Response
Team was selected as one of these elite teams.

In 1997, the State called for new competitive proposals for regional hazardous materials response teams,
and Asheville’s team was selected as the WNC team again. This past May, the State once again called for
competitive proposals for regional hazardous materials response teams—and, again, Asheville’s team was
selected as the WNC regional response team.
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The new agreement provides for hazardous materials emergency response for major incidents in North
Carolina’s 20 western counties from October of 1999 through June of 2001. The State will continue to
provide and maintain the team’s response vehicle ("RRT 6") and related equipment. The State will also
reimburse the City for training expenses (up to $24,500), administrative expenses (up to $31,500), workers
compensation expenses (up to $8,750) and medical surveillance/evaluation (up to $14,000) for each year of
the proposed two-year agreement.

The Fire Chief recommends City Council adopt a resolution authorizing the Mayor into enter in a new
agreement with the State of North Carolina through which the City of Asheville will provide hazardous
materials emergency response in Western North Carolina, and the State will furnish response equipment and
reimburse expenses of the City’s hazardous materials response team for such response.

Budget Amendment re: Hazard Mitigation Grant for French Broad River

Summary: The consideration of a budget amendment, in the amount of $2,382,328, from the Federal
Emergency Management Agency as a part of the Hazard Mitigation Program.

The City applied for funds in 1997 for a grant from the Federal Emergency Management Agency as a part of
the Hazard Mitigation Program. The grant was recently awarded in the amount of $2,382,328 and is
designated for the acquisition and improvement of commercial property for the French Broad River
Greenway.

The section of greenway represents the City of Asheville’s commitment to revitalize and build a greenway
corridor along the French Broad River. Earlier developments in the greenway corridor include the French
Broad River Park, Amboy Road Park Trail, and land acquisition. The section of greenway will be located on
7.25 acres along Riverside Drive adjacent to Haywood Road. The grant funds will be used for the acquisition
and improvement of commercial property for the French Broad River Greenway.

The Parks and Recreation Department recommends City Council to approve the budget amendment, in the
amount of $2,382,328, to establish a budget for implementation of the FEMA grant project. -6-

Grant Application for Food Service in After School Program

Summary: The consideration of a resolution authorizing the City Manager to apply for a grant from and enter
into an agreement with the N. C. Dept. of Health and Human Services, Division of Maternal and Child Health,
to provide food service in the After School Program.

The Parks and Recreation After School Program provides supervised licensed child care, recreation,
enrichment activities, and food service to children ages 5 to 12 during after school hours, teacher work days,
and holidays at six program sites. Sites are located at Claxton, Dickson, Hall Fletcher, Jones, and Vance
Elementary Schools; and Reid Community Center. Sites are licensed by the State of North Carolina with a
child/staff ratio of 1 to 25. Snacks are provided in the afternoon, and breakfast and lunch is provided on
holidays and teacher work days. Activities include arts and crafts, games, sports, science, music, homework
time, and special events. Fees are based on the number of children from each family and frequency of
attendance. The Parks and Recreation Department will contract with Asheville City Schools for food service
at a rate of $1.00 per breakfast, $1.95 per lunch, and $.85 per snack. The grant will reimburse the Parks and
Recreation Department approximately one third of the cost of providing food service in the After School
Program. The number of meals will vary based on the total meals actually served each month.

The Parks and Recreation Department recommends the City of Asheville to apply for the grant funds through
the Child and Adult Care Food Program.
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New Street Name Approval - Medical Park Drive

Summary: The consideration of a resolution accepting the new proposed street name of "Medical Park
Drive."

Sweeten Creek Surgery, LLC. Edward B. Shoff, Marian B. Shoff, Eyeland, LLC, Mission - ST. Joseph’s
Health System, Inc. owners of lots in The Regional Medical Park have petitioned the City of Asheville to
accept the street name "Medical Park Drive."

Staff recommends adoption of the resolution.

New Street Name Approval - Patch Adams Drive

Summary: The consideration of a resolution accepting the new proposed street name of "Patch Adams
Drive."

David Buckner, John Backe, Shirley Backe, Jasper J. Boyer, Calvin A. Boyer, owners of all the lots off
Sandhill Road have petitioned the City of Asheville to accept the street name "Patch Adams Drive."

Staff recommends adoption of the resolution.

At the request of Councilwoman Field, Planning & Development Director Scott Shuford said that he would
give her a report on how streets are named.

New Street Name Approval - Vanderbilt Park Drive

Summary: The consideration of a resolution accepting the new proposed street name of "Vanderbilt Park
Drive."

-7-

Biltmore Farms, Inc., and Cecil Development Group, Inc., owners of all the lots in Vanderbilt Park South
Development have petitioned the City of Asheville to accept the street name "Vanderbilt Park Drive."

Staff recommends adoption of the resolution.

Cable Rates for Rebuild

Summary: The consideration of a resolution which would issue a written decision in response to the filings of
an FCC Form 1235 and an FCC Form 1240 by Brenmor Cable Partners, L.P. (d/b/a InterMedia) for monthly
rates for the basic service tier on its cable system.

Pursuant to federal law and the regulations of the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC"), the City of
Asheville ("City") is certified to regulate basic service rates and charges of Brenmor Cable Partners, L.P.
("InterMedia") in the franchised area of InterMedia within the corporate limits of the City.

On May 19, 1997, the City of Asheville received from InterMedia an FCC Form 1235 entitled "Abbreviated
Cost of Service Filing for Cable Network Upgrades". The FCC Form 1235 filed with the City of Asheville by
InterMedia was for pre-approval of maximum permitted rates for the basic service tier to recover costs for the
rebuild of a portion of the cable system. The City of Asheville reviewed that FCC Form 1235 filed by
InterMedia and issued an order in Resolution No. 97-90, extending the review period of the FCC Form 1235
by the City of Asheville by 150 days pursuant to federal laws and regulations.

After further review of the FCC Form 1235 filed by InterMedia, the City Council adopted Resolution No. 97-
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213 on November 11, 1997, which directed InterMedia to keep an accurate account of all amounts received
by reason of the rate increase requested pursuant to the FCC Form 1235 filing by InterMedia, in order that
the City may, at its option, subsequently issue a written decision regarding the rate request and determine
whether or not refunds should be provided to subscribers after completion of the upgrade or rebuild of the
cable system.

FCC regulations require a cable system operator who has chosen the pre-approval option to file the FCC
Form 1235 again following the end of the month in which upgraded cable services become available and are
providing benefits to all customers of rate-regulated services, using actual costs where applicable. The
upgrade or rebuild of the cable system was completed for service to customers as of August 1, 1998.

On March 1, 1999, InterMedia filed FCC Form 1240, for the purpose of justifying its monthly rates and hourly
service charges for cable services on the basic service tier on its cable system for the time period of June 1,
1999, to May 31, 2000. The new maximum permitted rate for the monthly rate on the basic service tier as
calculated by InterMedia on the FCC Form 1240 for the time period of June 1, 1999 to May 31, 2000, was
$10.3579. InterMedia proposed to continue charging the current monthly rate of $11.91 for the time period of
June 1, 1999, to May 31, 2000, which amount exceeds the new maximum permitted rate of $10.3579, by
relying upon the filing of the FCC Form 1235 submitted to the City on May 16, 1997, which determined that
an increase in the basic service tier rate of $1.96 per month would be permitted as of the time of filing, based
upon a rebuild of the cable system. The new maximum permitted rate of $10.3579 and the increase in the
rate of $1.96 per month based on the filing of the FCC Form 1235 would combine to be a rate of $12.32,
which is in excess of the current basic service tier rate charged of $11.91 per month.

Based upon the filing of FCC Form 1240 by InterMedia on March 1, 1999, and the filing of FCC Form 1235
by InterMedia on May 19, 1997, the City Council adopted Resolution No. 99- -8-

82 on May 25, 1999, which noted that InterMedia should file again the FCC Form 1235. The resolution also
ordered InterMedia to keep an accurate accounting of all fees charged to subscribers on the basis of the
FCC Form 1235 filed on May 16, 1997, and the FCC Form 1240 filed on March 1, 1999, in order that the City
of Asheville may subsequently issue a decision on the reasonableness of the rates charged.

After adoption of Resolution No. 99-82 by the City Council on May 25, 1999, InterMedia filed again the FCC
Form 1235 with the City of Asheville on June 4, 1999. Additional information was required from the Federal
Communications Commission and InterMedia regarding the second filing of the FCC Form 1235, which
information has now been received.

After further review of all documents and FCC requirements, it appears that the monthly rate of $11.91
charged by InterMedia for the basic service tier, based upon the filings of FCC Form 1235 on May 19, 1997,
and June 4, 1999, and the filing of FCC Form 1240 on March 1, 1999, does not exceed the maximum
permitted rate per month for the basic service tier as authorized under FCC rules and regulations. The
resolution makes that finding.

City staff recommends City Council adopt the resolution.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place these items on the next formal City Council agenda.

CONTRACT REVISIONS

Mr. David Pisha, Civic Center Director, said that this is the consideration of a resolution authorizing the City
Manager to amend the lease agreement with Asheville Professional Hockey, Ltd., for the Asheville Civic
Center.
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The City and Asheville Professional Hockey have entered into an agreement for an initial period of five years
with an optional extension for two additional years. The hockey team, as part of the contract, agreed to
purchase an ice rink and related equipment. At the end of the initial contract period, the rink ownership
passes to the City. A contractual provision, however, allows the City to assume ownership earlier if it so
desires. The team has asked the City to consider the possibility of exercising this option. Staff has reviewed
this request and believes it would be in the best interest of the City to do so.

In doing so, the City would assume the approximately $90,000 in annual lease payments for the next four
years. The City, however, would not be at any financial risk by completing this transaction because the team
is willing to give up its share of revenues from public skating and hockey concessions that were part of the
original agreement. This revenue sharing was designed to aid the team in making the lease payments.
Furthermore, the team has agreed to make up any monetary shortfall the City may suffer under this new
agreement when compared to the old one. Therefore, the amount of net proceeds the City will receive is
exactly equal to the previous amount it was due. In addition, the team has agreed to buy a new ice cover of
the City’s choice totally at its own expense (approximately $75-80,000). This cover will also come under City
ownership once the loan necessary to finance it is amortized in at most four years.

Should revenues due the City exceed the amount that would have been earned under the old contract, the
excess will be applied to accelerate payments of the ice cover. This would have the effect of transferring
ownership of it to the City even sooner.

When the ice rink payment is completed by the City, the terms of the contract revert to the terms contained
within the "option years" portion of the current contract. The team will once -9-

again receive a share of public skating and hockey concession revenues, however, it will be at substantially
reduced rates from the current schedule.

The City has always wanted to own the ice rink and related equipment and taking over the lease payment will
allow the City to own the rink sooner. By taking over the ice rink lease, the City will not be in any financial
jeopardy since the team will make up any revenue shortfall that may occur. Furthermore, the team is willing
to supply a new ice cover at their sole expense and turn it over to City ownership within four years.

Staff recommends City Council accept the proposed changes and direct the City Manager to sign the
amended lease agreement.

Mr. Daniel Wilhelm, representing the Asheville Professional Hockey Ltd., said that the main reason they
have made this request is because it will take that debt off their books and free up capital for other
operations.

Vice-Mayor Hay felt that this new venture with hockey has been successful and was pleased that the City
has a good and successful partnership with this organization as well.

Upon inquiry of Councilwoman Field, Mr. Wilhelm said that the new ice cover is anticipated to be here after
the first week in October, 1999, and explained the material of the new ice cover.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.

ESTABLISHMENT OF A POLICY ON PUBLIC ART FOR THE CITY OF ASHEVILLE

Councilwoman Field, Chair of the group working on public art, said that this is the consideration of adopting a
policy on public art and creating a seven-member Public Art Board to oversee this policy.
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Ms. Hojun Welker, Urban Trail Coordinator, said that the City of Asheville, although listed as seventh and
thirteenth in two national surveys of favorite "art destination" cities of all sizes and ninth in terms of
outstanding small town cultural centers, does not have a policy or program on public art. City Council at both
its 1998 and 1999 Retreats discussed the need for some sort of mechanism to deal with public art issues and
to promote the installation of public art. The Downtown Streetscape Plan and the Cultural Arts Task Force of
VISION, INC! both have recommended the establishment of a Public Art Board or Commission. City Council
has requested staff prepare a public art policy. A Public Art Working Group, chaired by Councilmember
Barbara Field and staffed by the Urban Trail Coordinator, has met monthly since November to draft
recommendations that form the basis for the proposed policy statement. The City Manager will make
adjustments to realign the organization to accomplish the implementation of this policy by transferring the
Urban Trail Coordinator from the Public Works Department to the Parks and Recreation Department. This
staff person will implement the policy and continue to oversee the Urban Trail Program. Since the focus of
Cultural Arts has been in Parks and Recreation, through the support of the YMI programming, special events
and festivals, and other cultural programs, locating the Public Arts function in Parks and Recreation is a
natural fit. The Public Art Program will be funded through a 1% annual appropriation of the General Capital
Improvement Program ($45-50,000) being dedicated to acquisition and maintenance of Public Art. In
addition, an establishing the Public Art Board with members being appointed by City Council is
recommended. -10-

The Public Works Department and the Parks and Recreation Department recommend that City Council adopt
a public art policy and create a seven-member Public Art Board.

Upon inquiry of Vice-Mayor Hay, City Manager Westbrook explained how the money would be allocated.

Mayor Sitnick said that it is important to recognize that this is not just about art, but also about cultural ,
education, tourism and economics.

Mayor Sitnick said that she would like included in the master plan that we work with local schools, high
schools, and surrounding colleges to see if we can set up a program by which graduate art students can
create projects for themselves in their senior years with an eye towards creating a piece of work that can
used in a public space.

Councilwoman Field said that it was important to note that the City already owns

a great deal of art and crafts and we need to be able to maintain it.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place these items on the next formal City Council agenda.

TRANSFER OF PROPERTY TO BUNCOMBE COUNTY FOR WEST ASHEVILLE LIBRARY EXPANSION

Mr. Irby Brinson, Director of Parks & Recreation, said that this is the consideration of a resolution authorizing
the transfer of property currently owned by the City of Asheville to Buncombe County for expansion of the
West Asheville Branch Library.

A part of the negotiations for the renovation of the upstairs area of the West Asheville Complex included the
transfer of approximately 5400 sq. ft. of area to Buncombe County for expansion of the West Asheville
Branch Library. The library wishes to expand the current branch to include a resource area for Library
programs and meeting space. The Parks and Recreation Department has been working on this particular
issue and wishes to recommend proceeding with a deed transfer of the above property to Buncombe County
for this specific use. The Department also recommends that a clause be included in the deed transfer that
would require Buncombe County to revert the property back to the City of Asheville if the Library ever moves
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or if this particular use of the property is no longer an function that results in direct customer services to the
citizens. Furthermore, the Parks and Recreation Department is asking for City Council approval to begin
negotiations involving both City and County Legal staff in finalizing this agreement. The anticipated value of
this property based upon information provided by Ed Vess of Community Development will be approximately
$27,000.

The Parks and Recreation Department requests City Council approval to proceed with the transfer of
approximately 5400 sq. ft. of property currently owned by the City of Asheville to Buncombe County to be
used for library expansion at the West Asheville Branch Library.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.

RESOLUTION NO. 99-125 - RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO
SERVICE CONTRACTS AND PURCHASE AGREEMENTS NECESSARY TO FACILITATE THE
REQUIRED IMPROVEMENTS FOR ACCESSIBILITY AND LIFE-BUILDING SAFETY ISSUES AT THE
ASHEVILLE CIVIC CENTER -11-

ORDINANCE NO. 2605 - BUDGET AMENDMENT FOR REQUIRED IMPROVEMENTS AND UPGRADES
NECESSARY TO CORRECT ACCESSIBILITY AND LIFE-BUILDING SAFETY ISSUES AT THE
ASHEVILLE CIVIC CENTER

Mr. Irby Brinson, Director of Parks & Recreation, said that that this is the consideration of (1) a resolution
authorizing the City Manager to enter into service contracts and purchase agreements necessary to facilitate
the required improvements for accessibility and life-building safety issues at the Asheville Civic Center; and
(2) a budget amendment, in the amount of $122,000, for the required improvements and upgrades necessary
to correct accessibility and life-building safety issues at the Asheville Civic Center.

A thorough review has been conducted regarding accessibility and life-building safety issues at the Civic
Center, Arena Level, with input from Civic Center staff, the architect (Mathews & Glazer), the structural
engineer (Kloesel Engineering), and City of Asheville Building Safety staff (Terry Summey and Harry Taylor).
During this review, three different scenarios which included concerts, trade shows, and hockey/public skating
were addressed to see how the codes applied to each. The review has produced a comprehensive list of
tasks that must receive immediate action to bring the arena level of the Civic Center into compliance with
State and local codes regarding accessibility and life-building safety.

The deadline to have the substantial portion of corrective action in place is Friday, October 1, 1999, with all
corrective action completed no later than Friday, October 15, 1999. The tentative start date for the project is
September 8, 1999, which leaves 28 regular work days (Monday - Friday) and 5 premium work days
(Saturdays) to complete the required tasks. It will be necessary to utilize the services of several contractors
and material suppliers in an effort to divide the work into several smaller divisions to meet the completion
deadline.

Funds for this will be comprised of an appropriation of $82,000 from Fund Balance and re-directing $40,000
from the Civic Center Capital Improvement Projects previously designated for "update of ACC elevator
technology."

The Parks and Recreation Department requests City Council to (1) authorize the City Manager to enter into
service contracts and purchase agreements necessary to facilitate the required improvements for
accessibility and life-building safety issues at the Asheville Civic Center; and (2) authorize a budget
amendment, in the amount of $122,000, for the required improvements and upgrades necessary to correct
accessibility and life-building safety issues at the Asheville Civic Center.
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City Manager Westbrook explained why these actions are being brought to the City Council on short notice.

Councilman Sellers moved to waive the rules and vote at this meeting. This motion was seconded by
Councilman Tomes and carried unanimously.

Mayor Sitnick said that members of Council have been previously furnished with a copy of the resolution and
the ordinance and they would not be read.

Councilman Cloninger moved for the adoption of Resolution No. 99-125. This motion was seconded by
Councilman Sellers and carried unanimously.

RESOLUTION BOOK NO. 25 - PAGE 283

-12-

Councilman Cloninger moved for the adoption of Ordinance No. 2605. This motion was seconded by Vice-
Mayor Hay and carried unanimously.

ORDINANCE BOOK NO. 17 - PAGE

Mayor Sitnick said that she would write a letter to the Buncombe County Board of Commissioners to ask if
they would be willing to participate in any of the costs for this work since both City and County residents use
the Civic Center.

COMMUNITY ORIENTED POLICING GRANT AWARD

Mr. Alan Hyder, Administrative Services Manager, said that this is the consideration of a resolution
authorizing the City Manager to accept a grant award from the U. S. Dept. of Justice, Office of Community
Oriented Policing Services (COPS), and to adopt a budget amendment, in the amount of $990,454, to
support the grant.

The Police Department is planning a project to install 106 in-car mobile computers, and to fund two non-
sworn police service technician (PST) positions. The computers will increase officer efficiency by allowing
them to complete and submit reports from the field thereby reducing office time and remaining available for
service. The police service technicians will perform non law enforcement related tasks now performed by
officers. With the PSTs performing such activities as traffic control and direction, cold crime reporting, and
the like officers will have more time to commit to law enforcement and community problem solving.

The City has been awarded a grant from the U.S. Dept. of Justice in the amount of $742,840 to fund a
portion of the project cost. As part of the grant requirements, the City is required to contribute local matching
funds in the amount of $247,614, which is equivalent to 25% of the total project cost. The City’s matching
requirement will be financed by appropriating a portion of unappropriated fund balance.

City staff recommends City Council adopt the (1) resolution authorizing the City Manager to accept the grant
award; and (2) budget amendment, in the amount of $990,454, to appropriate funds in support of the above
referenced grant.

City Manager Westbrook said that there has been a commitment from staff to make law enforcement
technology driven. He said some of the greater advancements in terms of law enforcement will be through
technology.

Mayor Sitnick said that she wrote to Senator John Edwards to see if the City could get out of having to make
the match, however, the restrictions were too great.
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Upon inquiry of Councilman Cobb, City Manager Westbrook said that over a period of time, with the use of
the in-car mobile computers, our officers will be a lot more effective.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place these items on the next formal City Council agenda.

UDO WORDING AMENDMENTS

Enforcement Procedures & Remedies

-13-

Assistant City Attorney Patsy Meldrum said that this is the consideration of an ordinance to amend Section 7-
18 of Chapter 7 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Asheville concerning Enforcement Remedies and
Procedures.

During June and July of 1999, the Planning and Zoning Commission held various work sessions and regular
meetings at which they discussed and recommended a wording amendment concerning the enforcement of
zoning violations of the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO).

The amendment was based on a request from City enforcement staff to add language to subsection 7-18-3
describing the contents of the notice of violation. This language was incorporated in the old zoning ordinance
but was inadvertently left out of the UDO. The language is as follows:

The notice of violation may include, but not be limited to, an order to discontinue the illegal use of land,
buildings or structures; require removal of illegal buildings, structures or uses or removal of illegal additions,
alterations or structural changes; discontinue the illegal work being done; or require any other action to insure
compliance with or prevent violation of this chapter.

At the same time this language was requested to be added, the City Attorney’s Office recommended
relocating the language of subsections (e) and (f) from Section 7-18-3 to new Sections 7-18-4 and 7-18-5 as
they described remedies for violations rather than the procedure for and content of notices of violation. The
language of subsection 7-18-3 (e) has been relocated to subsection 17-18-4 (a). Other than two minor
changes, the language is the same. The minor changes included the addition of the phrase "of a civil
penalty" in the first line and the change from "shall" to "may" in the third line. As Section 7-18-2 (c) included
criminal penalties as a remedy, a new subsection 17-18-4 (b) was added to set out the enforcement
procedure which would be followed in the event of a criminal penalty.

The language in subsection 7-18-3 (f) regarding summary removal of signs/sign structures and remove
orders for signs/sign structures was relocated to new Section 7-18-5. Other than a few minor changes, the
language is the same. Those minor changes include substituting the word "City" for "Sign Administrator" and
"director of building safety" in the first sentence of subsection 7-18-5 (a). In subsection 7-18-5 (b) the first
four lines regarding the statutory authority were added.

The Planning and Development staff presented this proposed wording amendment to the Planning and
Zoning Commission at their June 24, 1999, worksession and again at their July 7, 1999, regular meeting.
After presentation by staff, the Commissioners voted unanimously to recommend to City Council the
adoption of this wording amendment.

Mayor Sitnick said that she would like to see the City work with neighborhood groups for kiosks or bulletin
boards that can be placed at the entrances to the neighborhoods which yard sale notices, lost dog flyers, etc.
can be posted on .
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Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.

Signs Located in the Rights-of-Way

Mr. Ownbey said that this is the consideration of an ordinance to amend Section 7-13-3 of Chapter 7 of the
Code of Ordinances of the City of Asheville concerning Signs Prohibited in All Zoning Districts - Signs in the
Right-of-Way. -14-

During June and July of 1999, the Planning and Zoning Commission held various worksessions and regular
meetings at which they discussed and recommended a wording amendment concerning signs in the right-of-
way.

The Planning and Development staff presented for review regulations concerning signs in the rights-of-way.
This section generally prohibits signs in the right-of-way with the exception of certain specified signs. This
amendment to the ordinance strengthens the methods of enforcement by staff, reduces clutter from three
permitted signs to two, increases the number of sign faces from three to four by permitting double-face
signs, and reduces the height of signs placed in the right-of-way from nine feet to six feet. It also requires
review of permits for signs in the right-of-way by the Public Works Department, the City Traffic Engineer, the
Planning and Development staff, and written notification to the adjacent property owner. Specific wording is
also incorporated to permit City staff to enforce this section of the ordinance within the N.C. Dept. of
Transportation right-of-way.

The Planning and Development staff presented this proposed wording amendment to the Planning and
Zoning Commission at their June 24, 1999, worksession. After presentation by staff, the Commissioners
voted unanimously to recommend to City Council the adoption of this wording amendment.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.

Definition of Community Identification Signs and Community Facilities

Mr. Ownbey said that this is the consideration of an ordinance to amend Section 7-2-5 of Chapter 7 of the
Code of Ordinances of the City of Asheville defining Community Identification Signs and Community
Facilities.

During June and July of 1999, the Planning and Zoning Commission held various work sessions and regular
meetings at which they discussed and recommended a wording amendment concerning the definition of
Community Identification Signs and Community Facilities.

The Planning and Development staff presented for review the definition of Community Identification Signs
and Community Facilities. When staff began amending other sections of the ordinance, we discovered that
the terms "community identification signs" and "community facilities" were not specifically defined in the
ordinance.

The Planning and Development staff presented this proposed wording amendment to the Planning and
Zoning Commission at their June 2, 1999, regular meeting. After presentation by staff, the Commissioners
voted unanimously to recommend to City Council the adoption of this wording amendment.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.

Size and Location of Community Identification Signs
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Mr. Ownbey said that this is the consideration of an ordinance to amend Section 7-13-4 of Chapter 7 of the
Code of Ordinances of the City of Asheville regarding On-Premise Signs/Single Tenant Development -
Community Identification Signs.

-15-

During June and July of 1999, the Planning and Zoning Commission (Commission) held various
worksessions and regular meetings at which they discussed and recommended a wording amendment
concerning the location and size of community identification signs.

The Planning and Development staff presented for review the location and size of community identification
signs. The request was initiated through the Haw Creek Community after they were required by the City to
remove their community identification sign and related community facilities panels. At that time, these
particular signs were not permitted under the ordinance.

The Commissioners held two hearings concerning the location and size of Community Identification Signs
(the Haw Creek community requested additional square footage for identification of community facilities) and
approved the maximum square footage of the Community Identification Sign to be equal to that of a
subdivision or multi-family sign at 16 square feet based on initial community input and acceptance by
community representation at the meeting. After the Commission’s decision, it was determined that the
proposed sign size does not meet the needs of the community in adequately identifying community facilities
because the overall sign size (including the facility panels) would be too small.

The Planning and Development staff presented this proposed wording amendment to the Planning and
Zoning Commission at their June 24, 1999, worksession and again at their July 22, 1999, worksession. After
presentation by staff and comments from community representation, the Commissioners voted unanimously
to recommend to City Council the adoption of this wording amendment outlining the location of the
community identification sign and its maximum square footage.

Since that time, the Planning and Development staff has reviewed the recommendation

again with the community and agreed that since the purpose of the community identification sign would be to
identify an area larger than a subdivision or multi-family development, the size and design should be larger
(the recommendation is a total of 24 square feet). The Commissioners were informed about the specifics at
the September 1, 1999, meeting and by consensus, they indicated that they did not want to change their
recommendation or see the issue remanded back to them.

A representative from the Haw Creek community explained why the neighborhood would like to have a total
of 28 square feet, however, he felt the staff recommendation of 24 square feet would be a good compromise.

City Attorney Oast said that City Council postponed these public hearings indefinitely and that a motion on
the September 14, 1999, agenda will be necessary to set the date for the public hearings.

UPDATE ON THE SKATEBOARD PARK, APPROPRIATION AND DESIGN CONTRACT

Mr. Jim Orr, Superintendent of Parks, said that this is the consideration of a resolution authorizing the City
Manager to enter into a contract with John Fisher Architects for the design and formulation of construction
documents for the new skateboard park and approval of a budget amendment from funds collected from
outside sources, in the amount of $568,275.00, to establish a budget for commencing the development of the
skateboard park.

The concept of a new skateboard park in Asheville came from members of the Skateboard Task Force which
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is comprised of staff, skateboarders, Asheville Police Department officers, parents and community leaders.
Due to the tremendous popularity and success of the "temporary site," City Council directed staff to proceed
with locating a permanent site. -16-

A site was located on land owned by the N.C. Department of Transportation. The parcel of land is located
between I -240 to the South; Flint Street on the West; and Cherry Street on the North. The skateboard park
will be designed in such a way to be a positive feature for the neighborhood and surrounding businesses.

The Skateboard Task Force developed a conceptual design of the new skateboard park. A Request for
Proposal process solicited proposals from qualified firms for the final design and to formulate construction
documents. The team of John Fisher Architects, Design Associates and Team Pain was selected as the top
firm by an interview panel that was comprised of staff, and members of the Skateboard Task Force. The
contract for the scope of service as outlined in the Request for Proposal is for $47,775 (Design $20,950,
formulation of construction documents $26,825). Staff has developed an overall budget of $568,275 for the
development of the skateboard park. As directed by City Council, staff and members of the Skateboard Task
Force will be soliciting funds from outside sources for the development of the park.

The Parks and Recreation Department recommends (1) that authorization be given to the City Manager to
enter into a contract with John Fisher Architects for the design and formulation of construction documents for
the new skateboard park; and (2) approval of a budget amendment from outside funding, in the amount of
$568,275, to establish a budget for commencing the development of the skateboard park.

Mayor Sitnick said that she will write a thank you letter to the N.C. Dept. of Transportation for contributing the
land for this purpose.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place these items on the next formal City Council agenda.

ESTABLISHMENT OF THE PUBLIC ACCESS CHANNEL COMMISSION

Ms. Robin Westbrook, Public and Community Information Coordinator, said that this is the consideration of
an ordinance establishing a Public Access Channel Commission to develop policy and oversee the
management of the public access channel.

In August 1998, City Council adopted a Cable Franchise Agreement allowing InterMedia to provide cable
service within the city limits of Asheville. As part of this agreement, InterMedia was required to provide three
initial channels to be used for public, educational, and/or government programming. A fourth access channel
will be provided when certain programming thresholds are met on other channels.

The educational and government channels are established. In November 1998, the Asheville City Council
directed staff to prepare a Request For Proposal (RFP) to solicit non-profit organizations who may be
interested in managing the public access channel. Staff has prepared, advertised, and disseminated the RFP
to interested organizations. The next step in establishing the public access channel is forming the Public
Access Channel Commission.

This Commission will be responsible for developing policy for the public access channel and overseeing the
management of the channel.

City staff requests that City Council approve the ordinance establishing a Public Access Channel
Commission.

Mayor Sitnick asked that the record show that City Council has received this information and instructs the
City Manager to place this item on the next formal City Council agenda.
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BOARDS & COMMISSIONS

It was the consensus of City Council to have the City Clerk prepare the proper paperwork to confirm the
appointment of Stephanie Coleman and Grace Dorn to the Minority Business Commission.

It was the consensus of City Council to prepare the proper paperwork for City Council to reappoint Max
Haner and Lionel Williams to the Planning & Zoning Commission. It was also the consensus of City Council
to have the City Clerk arrange interviews with Barber Melton, Anne Campbell, Priscilla Bass, Susan Andrew,
Jan Howard, Ben Slosman, Peter Alberice and Hedy Fischer for a vacancy on the Planning & Zoning
Commission.

It was the consensus of City Council to have the City Clerk arrange interviews with Chris Cavanaugh and
possibly Steve Rice (if he is eligible) for a vacancy on the Tourism Development Authority.

It was the consensus of City Council to have the City Clerk arrange an interview with Ted Patton for a
vacancy on the Regional Water Authority of Asheville, Buncombe and Henderson County.

OTHER ITEMS:

Mayor Sitnick encouraged City Council liaisons to make reports at the end of the worksession agendas on
items they think City Council should be up-dated on.

It was the consensus of City Council to reschedule the Tuesday, October 26, 1999, formal meeting of City
Council to Wednesday, October 27, 1999, beginning at 5:00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, 2nd Floor of the
City Hall Building, due to the N.C. League of Municipalities Conference being held in Greensboro, N.C.,
October 24-26, 1999.

City Attorney Oast said that he is looking into a concern raised by Mayor Sitnick about the appointment of the
Chair to the Air Pollution Control Board.

ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Sitnick adjourned the meeting at 5:05 p.m.

____________________________ _____________________________

CITY CLERK MAYOR
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